Legislative Round-Up:  Governor Signs Five Bills Impacting Homeowners Associations 

By Holly Amaya, Esq. 


Governor Schwarzenegger signed five bills into law during the first half of the 2009-2010 legislative session which significantly impact homeowners associations. 
Assembly Bill 899 (Torres), became effective on January 1, 2010, and requires associations to give owners a “Disclosure Documents Index,” which lists the 15 disclosures required by California law, on an annual basis.  Prior law, codified at Civil Code Section 1365.5, simply required the Board of Directors of an association to conduct a visual inspection of major common area components as part of a study of the association’s reserve accounts.  The reserve study was then summarized in the Assessment and Reserve Funding Disclosure Summary provided with each pro forma operating budget or budget summary.  (Civil Code § 1365.3.5.)  The new bill also requires the “Assessment and Reserve Funding Disclosure Summary” to now include information regarding the interest earned on reserve funds, as well as the assumed long-term inflation rate to be applied to major repairs of common area components.  Further, A.B. 712 provides that documents may be sent to members by electronic means as long as the members’ consent has been obtained in accordance with the Corporations Code.  Disclosures may be sent to members electronically without such consent, however. 
Assembly Bill 1020 (Emmerson) requires owners of public swimming pools, including homeowners associations, to install anti-entrapment devices, and would further require that existing public pools with a single main drain that is not unblockable meet either ASME/ANSI or ASTM performance standards.  The law requires associations to file a notice of completion with relevant local government authorities upon installation of the device.  The bill became effective on January 1, 2010.

Assembly Bill 1061 (Lieu) provides that association landscape regulations which violate local water conservation laws are null, void, and unenforceable.   This measure is similar to existing Civil Code Section 1353.8 and became effective on January 1, 2010. 
Senate Bill 407 (Padilla) requires all real property owners, including homeowners associations, to replace every non-conserving interior water device on the following timetable:  for remodeled units, on or before January 1, 2014; for single family units, on or before January 1, 2017; and for commercial property and multi-family structures, before January 1, 2019.  

Finally, Senate Bill 209 (Corbett) provides that Certified Disability Access Specialist Reports which are submitted to a court are confidential and subject to protective orders.   SB 209 became effective on January 1, 2010. 
If you have questions about this legislation, please do not hesitate to contact attorneys Jeffrey French, Elizabeth French, or Holly Amaya at (619) 239-7900. 

